Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, July 11, 2011
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, July 11, 2011 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, and Jeff Fogleman
Council Members Absent: Ricky Honeycutt
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Rob Jennings, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda

7:01pm

The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from June 6, 2011 and June 20, 2011 (Budget Meeting). The Council also reviewed a Lyme Disease Awareness Proclamation. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 4-0.

New Business

7:02pm

Consideration & discussion of Adoption of the Most Current North Carolina Building Code in the Town’s Code of Ordinances.
Assistant Fire Chief Beaver spoke to the Council regarding a proposed update to the Town’s Ordinances. Currently, the ordinances do not automatically adopt the most recent NC Building and Fire Codes. Asst. Chief Beaver proposed changes to the ordinances that would make Building and Fire Code updates automatic and thus would alleviate undo liability for the Town’s fire inspectors in their enforcement efforts. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to set a public hearing to consider possible changes/amendments to Title XV: Land Usage Chapter 150- Building Regulations Paragraphs 150.02, 150.03, 150.07 and Chapter 156 Fire Prevention Code Paragraphs 156.03 and 156.04 in the current code on August 1, 2011 at 7:00 pm in the Council Chambers at 403 E. Main Street. Motion carried 4-0.
7:09pm
Consideration & discussion of renewal of Inmate Labor Contract with NCDOC.
Manager Earp explained to the council that the current short term contract with the NC Department of Corrections for inmate labor expired June 30, 2011 and a new contract for July 2, 2011 through June 30, 2012 is up for consideration. Manager Earp discussed the benefits of the labor contract with the Council and recommended that the town renew for an additional year. Additionally, he recommended that we increase the contract from two workers to three workers given that three men can fit comfortably in the Town’s transport vehicle. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the new NCDOC Labor Contract for three workers for one year starting July 1, 2011. Motion carried 4-0.
7:18pm
Review and Consideration of Up fit proposal to the Haw River Civic Center.
Manager Earp reported to the Council that the Haw River Civic Association had successfully obtained the promised funding turned over to the Town. The civic center is in need of upgrades and town staff has bid out some of the most urgent repairs. Manager Earp presented the results of the informal bid process to the council and the necessary upgrades were discussed. Councilmember Allen made a motion to allow for the purchase of a new refrigerator and water fountain of like kind quality and to accept the lowest bids for flooring (Haw River Flooring), lighting (GSB Electrical), windows (S&S Siding), and painting (McKinney Paint & Paper). Motion carried 4-0.
7:28pm
Consideration of fuel vendor for Town of Haw River.
Manager Earp discussed with the council the Town’s current fuel purchasing system and viable alternatives. The Council discussed various options and then asked that Manager Earp do additional research and report back at the next Council meeting. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to table the discussion. Motion carried 4-0.
7:39pm

Discussion of request from Kris and Karen Nielsen regarding July Water Bill.
Manager Earp provided the Council with a request from Kris and Karen Nielsen to consider lowering their July sewer bill to their average usage. The Nielsen’s son left a water hose running overnight and they are asking the Council to waive 8,500 gallons of sewer and they will pay the additional water charges. After discussion, Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to deny lowering the Nielsen’s July 2011 bill. Motion carried 3-1 with Councilmember Lovette dissenting.
7:46pm
Review and Consideration of appointments to the Planning and Zoning Board.
Manager Earp informed the council that two Planning & Zoning Board members’ terms have expired. The members, Don Waugh and Laurie Jarrett, have both expressed interest in serving another term. Councilmember Allen made a motion to appoint Don Waugh and Laurie Jarrett to another 3 year term to the Planning & Zoning Board. Motion carried 4-0.
7:49pm

Review of Adjustments to the 2010-2011 Budget for close-out of fiscal year.
Manager Earp presented the council with the line item adjustments and budget amendments that were prepared in order to finish the year end close. No action required.
Manager’s Update

7:54pm

Manager Earp told the council that application has been made to the NC Department of Commerce for CDBG Building Reuse Funds in the amount of $160,000 for Franklin Products.
Manager Earp then spoke to the council about the old mills changing ownership and the ongoing ordinance violation issues. The new owner has been made aware that once the property has closed, he will be responsible for any remaining violations and will be cited accordingly.
The Manager then informed the council that another notice of violation will be mailed out in July due to the high 4 quarter haloacetic acid average. The quarterly report was filed by June 30th as required by NCDENR. He then noted that Burlington will switch to a chloramines treatment at the end of July and this should rectify our ongoing haloacetic acid issue.

Manager Earp informed the council that a pre-bid meeting with contractors for the Stone Street Main Sewer Pump Station Project was held on June 28th and the bid opening will be on July 12th at 2pm. 
An RFP for the second part of the NC Energy Grant will go out this week. The lighting has been completed, but the weatherization and insulation portion remains to be bid on and completed.

Manager Earp informed that council that Red Slide Park shelter bids have come in under budget and a preconstruction conference will be held Wednesday, July 13th. 

The Manager informed the council that a rezoning request has been submitted to the town and will be taken to the Planning & Zoning Board in August. Mr. Greg Young has request that property at 596 and 604 Stone Street be rezoned from I2 to R12. 
Manager Earp then spoke to the council about some costly repairs that have been done recently on town vehicles. 

Manager Earp informed the council that a cell phone was stolen from the park and significant unauthorized charges were accumulated. A police report was filed, the cell phone was recovered, and criminal charges have been pressed.
There being no further business of the council the mayor asked for a motion to adjourn.

8:12 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
